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Minutes

WATERTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION

SPECIAL MEETING
July 7, 2011 – 7:30 PM

Watertown High School

Lecture Hall

Members Present:
Mr. Richard Mazzamaro, Chairman


Atty. Sean Butterly


Mr. Richard Beland



Mr. Jacob Irwin


Mr. Guy Buzzannco


Ms. Susan McCabe


Mr. Thomas Lambert





Others Present:
Karen Baldwin, Superintendent of Schools

Dr. James Collin, Assistant Superintendent of Schools for Curriculum and Special Services

Karen Clancy, Business Manager

Ms. Marylu Lerz, Principal Swift Middle School

Ms. Lisa Rommel, Principal Judson School

Ms. Fran Palmer, Teacher

Mark Pavao

Lauren Pavao

Brooke Pavao

Caroline J. Murphy

Ryan Murphy

Connie Murphy

Dan Murphy

Morgan Holley

Abbey Holley

Joelyne Holley

Judy DeSantis

Marguerite DeSantis

Jake DeSantis

Rick DeSantis

Sharon Demers


Scott Demers

Jamie Vichioli

Jeanne Vichioli

Robert Vichioli


Other interested guests

Absent:
Ms. Mary Colangelo, Secretary


Mr. Kevin Killeen
     
A.
Convene Special Meeting - 7:30 PM  
Mr. Rich Mazzamaro, Chairperson, convened the Special Board of Education meeting at 7:30 p.m.

B. Salute to the Flag

Mr. Rich Mazzamaro, Chairperson, led the Pledge to the Flag.

Mr. Mazzamaro said, “At this point, I am going to turn the meeting over to Superintendent Baldwin who has some recognitions this evening.”
Ms. Karen Baldwin said, “Good evening.  It is so wonderful on a warm summer night, first week of July, to be able to see so many people gathered here for a Board of Education meeting. It is exciting to be able to recognize some of our students for their outstanding contributions this past year and so part of our recognition tonight is the Connecticut Association of Public Schools Awards and every year, the Connecticut group of Superintendents asks that each respective school district and their principals get together with their faculty and discuss students who made outstanding contributions in the areas of service, scholarship and leadership in their schools and so last fall, we recognized students at both the middle school and high school level.  But now is our opportunity to recognize our young leaders in their schools and what they do every day and how they do it.  So I have a certificate of excellence on behalf of the Connecticut Association of Public School Superintendents for a number of students that I would like to be able to introduce to the Board of Education and to the community.  I am going to say your name and ask you to come up and acknowledge that through your efforts in your schools, you have been recognized as a young leader and I do want to say that Mrs. Scully, Principal of John Trumbull Primary School, as well as Mrs. Judd, the Principal of Polk School, could not be here tonight.  They are both on vacation out of town and unable to attend but that in no way diminishes the award and the contributions of the students that we recognize because they advocated whole heartedly and endorsed you for these awards.   We are really excited to be able to present them to you tonight; so this evening from John Trumbull Primary School, Claire Lyman.  I have for you this Certificate of Excellence that says:  Claire Lyman having duly qualified under the standards prescribed by the Connecticut Association of Public School Superintendents is hereby awarded this Certificate of Excellence.   Congratulations.”
The Superintendent presented the following students with certificates.
C.
Recognition

1.
The Watertown Board of Education wishes to recognize the following winners in the Superintendent’s CAPSS Awards from the elementary schools.  The high school and middle school participated last fall.  Awards are based on community service and service to others; academic prowess; and leadership service to the school community:


Claire Lyman


-John Trumbull Primary School, grade 2


Ryan Murphy

-John Trumbull Primary School, grade 2


Lauren Pavao

-Judson Elementary School, grade 5


Marguerite DeSantis

-Polk Elementary School, grade 5


Jamie Vichioli

-Polk Elementary School, grade 5

Ms. Baldwin said, “I would also like to acknowledge the parents and the family members who are here tonight and the good work of your students and the contributions that they make every day are certainly supported and reinforced through your efforts with them and certainly the fine work of the Watertown Public Schools can’t be accomplished without your partnership and leadership work with us. The school system is deeply appreciative of your efforts and we certainly are aware that your children are fine ambassadors and represent your families as well as the school community and so we thank you for your efforts and your work with us in making this such a fine evening and school system, so, thank you.”

Mr. Mazzamaro said, “At this time, we will take a ten minute recess to take photos and then you can leave.”  

The meeting recessed at 7:36 PM.

The meeting reconvened at 7:46 PM. 

D.
Public Participation
None

E.     Committee Reports: 
1.
Student Programs and Services – Mary Colangelo

Ms. Colangelo absent - No report.

2.       Curriculum and Instruction Committee – Kevin Killeen
Mr. Killeen absent - No report.

3. Policy and Labor Committee – Mary Colangelo
Ms. Colangelo absent - No report.

4.       Budget, Finance and Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert
No report at this time.

5.       Facilities/PBC/Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert
No report at this time.

6. Governance and Community Engagement Committee – Kevin Killeen
Mr. Killeen absent – No report.

F.
Communications - Secretary 
None

G.     Minutes


1.
Regular Board of Education Meeting – June 13, 2011
Agenda Item Number:

G-1

Subject:



Approval of BOE Minutes, June 13, 2011

Motion Presented by:

Mr. Thomas Lambert

Motion Seconded by:

Mr. Mr. Jacob Irwin

Text of Motion:


To approve the minutes of the Regular Board of Education Meeting, June 13, 2011

Opposed:



None

Abstained:



Mr. Mazzamaro, Mr. Buzzannco, Atty. Butterly 

Vote:




Motion carried (4-0-3).


2.
Joint Meeting BOE/PBC – May 23, 2011 

Agenda Item Number:

G-2

Subject:



Approval of Minutes of the Joint Meeting Board of Education/Public Building Committee, May 23, 2011

Motion Presented by:

Mr. Jacob Irwin

Motion Seconded by:

Atty. Butterly

Text of Motion:                 

To approve the minutes of the Joint Meeting of the Board of Education and the Public Building Committee, May 23, 2011

Opposed:



None

Abstained:



Mr. Buzzannco, Ms. McCabe, Mr. Lambert

Vote:




Motion carried (4-0-3).
Mr. Mazzamaro said that he will now turn the meeting over to Karen Baldwin for the Superintendent’s Report.

Ms. Baldwin said, “Thank you very much Mr. Mazzamaro.  Item #1 is just appointments in the district and again you can see that we continue to bring forward to you the appointments for the certified staff and paraprofessional positions in our summer school program.  We have also begun the hiring process for some of the certified vacancies that we have received across the district.  In addition, you will see in Item #2 that we have had teachers and some non-certified staff determine that at the close of the 2010-2011 school year that they wish to retire from their employment with us.  And so we wish all those individuals well and they are listed there in resignations in number #2.”

H.     Superintendent's Recommendations and Report


1.
Appointments – (Information Only)

a.)
The following staff have been appointed to positions in the 2011 August Summer Program at John Trumbull Primary School, scheduled to run August 1, 2011 through August 12, 2011:

Sarah Pannone 

– Special Education Teacher, $600.00 salary

Annette Pietro 

– Special Education Teacher, $600.00 salary

Kaitlyn Lafferty 

– Intern, $450.00 salary

Susan Mucciacciaro 

– School Nurse, $960.00 salary

Kathy Pilecki 


– Paraprofessional, salary per contract

Marisa Sinopoli 

– Paraprofessional, salary per contract

b.)
Mr. Kevin Danaher to the position of Mathematics Teacher at Swift Middle School effective for the 2011-2012 school year, being hired on Step 2, of the Bachelors Degree schedule, at the contractual salary of $41,287.00 per year.

c.)
Mr. Justin Chere to the position of Temporary Info Technology Technician, Summer Help, for the Watertown Public Schools, effective June 29, 2011 through approximately August 19, 2011, 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., one hour lunch, at the rate of $10.00 per hour.

d.)
Ms. Patricia Walluck to the position of Temporary Data Assistant, for the Watertown Public Schools, effective August 1, 2011 through August 25, 2011, 7.0 hours paid per day, at the hourly rate of $15.00.
e.)
Ms. Ashley Hummel to the position of Intern in the 2011 July Summer Program at John Trumbull Primary School, at the salary of $427.50 for a 45 hour program, June 27, 2011 through July 21, 2011.

f.)
Mr. Cody Mordenti to the seasonal position of General Maintenance Assistant, effective July 5, 2011, 32 total weekly hours, at the hourly rate of $10.00.

g.)
Mr. Benjamin Saavedra to the seasonal position of General Maintenance Assistant, effective July 5, 2011, 32 total weekly hours, at the hourly rate of $10.00.


2.
Resignations – (Information Only)

a.)
Mr. Antonio Baratta from the position of Custodian at Watertown High School, effective July 1, 2011 for the purpose of retirement.
b.)
Ms. Cheryl Morgan from the position of Head Secretary at Judson School, effective September 1, 2011, for the purpose of retirement.

c.)
Ms. Lynn Karr-Hasler from the position of Medical Careers Instructor at Watertown High School, effective June 20, 2011 for the purpose of retirement.

d.)
Ms. Joan Lagno from the position of Speech & Language Pathologist, grades 6-12, effective June 30, 2011, for the purpose of retirement.

e.)
Ms. Dolores Feliciani from the position of Kindergarten Teacher at John Trumbull Primary School, effective June 30, 2011, for the purpose of retirement.

3.
Three School Project Update – (Information Only)

Administration will present an update on the final phases of the Watertown High School and Polk School projects.

Ms. Baldwin said that Item #3 is the 3 School Project update and I’ll take the liberty in taking a little bit of a bird walk to update the Board on the John Trumbull Primary School sidewalk rehabilitation project.  As you know, we had a slight rehabilitation project last year through a shared service effort with the town and the Department of Public Works and this year, we are doing a much larger scale replacement project.  That project is slated to begin the week of July 18 and they will begin that project by addressing where the replacement took place last year which was right in the front of the building.  They will start there and go up to Buckingham Street and so this is a major refurbishment at John Trumbull Primary School.  We are very happy working with Mr. Cavanaugh and his crew and so we don’t expect any great disruption to our summer school program that is there.  They have expressed a great willingness to work around that program as well, so we are very excited about that.

Ms. Baldwin said that as part of the 3 School Project update, I also wanted to update the Board on the Judson project.  Specifically, in my weekly communications with you, I have shared some challenges we have seen with the flooring and moisture in corridors specifically and some classroom and faculty room tile that has started to chip and come up and so this week, that work is taking place at Judson in the hallway corridors in the 4th grade area to resurface that and put new flooring down and apply a new adhesive something different then what was applied during the original construction and that adhesive will prove better results.  We will continue to monitor that.  That is an important development that has been a trouble spot at Judson and so we are excited that will be addressed.  The issue is monitoring it moving forward and so, I do have a meeting with Mrs. Clancy actually next week and Mr. Porter and with O&G to talk about that and I will update the Board on that. 

In terms of the high school project, this is moving along well.  We are also doing some floor replacement work here for similar issues with the adhesive.  We have gone out to get pricing to add a logo to the Mills Complex field and so O&G has been engaged in that work and hopefully, that work will start soon so it doesn’t impact fall sports.  We are also working on entry sign on French Street there and again, that has to fall within community regulations so that work is also ongoing.  We have ordered as part of the final purchases in the project that the Board of Education has approved all of that furniture has been ordered and technology equipment.  We anticipate that being here for the start of the 11-12 school year.

In terms of Polk, we continue to monitor situations with Police surveillance and supervision there specifically, the playground property area.  We have received some increased vandalism back there, and so we have been in communication with our security camera contractor and are looking at possibly adding another surveillance camera back there and perhaps some motion detectors and lights to assist in deterring vandals.  We are engaged with the police department, obviously, to try and increase the monitoring of that spot.  That has been successful for us in the past.  That is where we are with the 3 school project and tonight in your packet is information on several first readings that we brought forward on June 13 to the Policy & Labor Subcommittee and a lot of this work has been spearheaded under Dr. Collin’s leadership, specifically, with our nurses in the areas of food allergies and treatments for anaphylaxis.  So, I will let him walk you through the policies that are in your packets so you have a full understanding.  We do anticipate bringing these to the Board on July 25 for approval.
4.
First Readings – (Information Only – No Action Required
At its meeting on June 13, 2011, the Policy and Labor Committee reviewed the policies for Medication, and Treatment Protocol for Anaphylaxis (Food Allergies Policy) and presents these policies to the full Board for the first reading tonight.  (See Attachments A and B.)
Dr. James Collin said that the First reading, Attachment A, in your packet is on the medication policy.  This policy is an update in alignment with the legislation passed in the fall 2010 and it is very much aligned with that legislation and language.  Once you see our new items representing the bold print, and items that are pending to be replaced by the new language in italics.  The most significant strengthening here in the Medication Administration Policy is that clearer definitions are provided, before and after school programs are articulated and defined in this new policy.  Also, criteria around self administration of medication for students strengthened is clearly defined in this policy.  In addition, you will see the sections at the very end which are the most significant new additions are outlined on pages 32 through 35 and they articulate the administration of medication by coaches, the athletic trainers, the role of paraprofessionals and the administration of school readiness for before and after school programs.  These are the biggest changes.
In addition, may I draw your attention to pages 27 through 31.  On page 27 through 31, this is current policy language we have that represented the last update of this legislation.  Those pages will be deleted.  They are not listed in italics but are there so you know that they were there.  Those pages will be deleted for the second reading.

Mr. Jacob Irwin asked, “What pages?”  

Dr. Collin responded, “Pages 27-31.  So that is for the first reading.  Do you have any questions?  Next, you will see Attachment B.  Attachment B is in 2 parts that I really want to articulate.  The first one labeled DRAFT – Food Allergy Protocol is really the current protocol that we are working on with our medical advisor, Dr. Czarsty, and the school nurses.  That is subject to change in terms of the procedures and how to handle allergic reactions.  The policy that requires your careful attention and approval is of the DRAFT – Watertown Public Schools at the top Managing Life Threatening Allergies in School.  The previous language in this policy was simply medical protocol.  So it was inappropriate to be in the policy book because it really is step by step procedures.  So this draft policy is designed to replace that and we will continue to work on this protocol in the final stages.  As you read it, I would like to highlight the fact that a serious nature of the life threatening allergies that exist with some students and this policy will give us permission to work with those families and those children to make sure that the staff was fully informed and the students are fully aware of best practice.”
Ms. Baldwin said, “Again, as Dr. Collin has indicated that if Board Members have questions, please feel free to contact Dr. Collin between now and the full reading on July 25.  It did go through subcommittee on June 13, and a lot of good discourse did take place at that time with Board Members as well so you know, we are pleased to present this to you for the First Reading tonight.”

Dr. Collin said, “Attachment C is a policy for Students with AIDS to be deleted.”

Ms. Baldwin said, “Which you will find in the Action Items.”

Item #5 in my Superintendent’s report is just to let you know that for information purposes tonight, the Watertown Foundation has awarded a grant to our baseball Club of $1,500.00 for the purpose of purchasing baseball uniforms and that will come to the Board at a future meeting as an action item.”

5.
Grant Received


a.)
The Watertown Foundation, Inc. awarded a grant to the Watertown High School Boys’ Baseball Club of $1,500.00 towards the purchase of baseball uniforms.
Mr. Mazzamaro said, “Let’s move on to Item I – Report from the Chairman.”

I.     Report from the Chairman  
Mr. Mazzamaro said, The only thing that I have tonight for Board Members in as you know, we have been in contact with CABE for our permanent Superintendent’s search and Mr. Killeen and myself met with Dr. Jackie Jacoby the week before last and she will attend our meeting on July 25 to introduce herself to the full Board and discuss timelines in going forward through the fall and right up to the appointment and process of a permanent superintendent.  She will be with us at 6:30 p.m.   I believe it is on the 25th of July at our next meeting and other than that, I do not have anything else and I will move onto the Item J – Action Items.”
J.    
Action Items – Adoption of Items to be Approved by Consent

1.
Consideration of the Approval of the Deletion of Policy Sec. 4-14, Students with AIDS


At its meeting on June 13, 2011, the Policy and Labor Committee reviewed the Students with AIDS Policy, Sec. 4-14, and recommends to the full Board that this policy be deleted, as it does not conform with state and federal guidelines or best practice.
(See Attachment C.)
Agenda Item Number:

J-1

Subject:



Consideration of the approval of the Deletion of Policy Sec. 4-14, Students with AIDS

Motion Presented by:

Mr. Guy Buzzannco

Motion Seconded by:

Mr. Thomas Lambert 

Text of Motion:


Students with AIDS as it does not conform with state and federal guidelines or best practice.

Opposed:



None

Abstained:



None

Vote:




Motion passed unanimously.

K.
Future Agenda Items and Board Members’ Comments
None

L.        Public Participation
None

M.
Executive Session

Discussion regarding the appointment of the Interim Superintendent of Schools

Agenda Item Number:

M. Executive Session

Subject:



To enter into Executive Session with all Board Members listed as present and the Superintendent of Schools Karen Baldwin

Motion Presented by:

Mr. Thomas Lambert

Motion Seconded by:

Atty. Sean Butterly

Text of Motion:


To enter into Executive Session for discussion regarding the appointment of the Interim Superintendent of Schools

Opposed:



None

Abstained:



None

Vote:




Motion passed unanimously.

The meeting entered into Executive Session at 8:02 PM with all Board Members listed as being present and the Superintendent of Schools Karen Baldwin.


The meeting came out of Executive Session at 8:10 PM.

N.
Regular Session
Possible action on the appointment of the Interim Superintendent of Schools
Agenda Item Number:

N.  Regular Session

Subject:



Possible action on the appointment of the Interim Superintendent of Schools 


Motion Presented by:

Atty. Sean Butterly

Motion Seconded by:

Mr. Jacob Irwin

Text of Motion:


To appoint Mr. Mark Winzler to the position of Interim Superintendent of Schools effective August 8, 2011, and continuing through January 9, 2012, or through such time as a new Superintendent of Schools begins work in Watertown, whichever occurs first.  


Vote:




Motion passed unanimously.

O.
Adjournment
Agenda Item Number:

O.  Adjournment

Subject:



Adjournment of special meeting 


Motion Presented by:

Mr. Thomas Lambert

Motion Seconded by:

Mr. Jacob Irwin

Text of Motion:


To adjourn the Special Board of Education meeting

Vote:




Motion passed unanimously.

The special Board of Education meeting adjourned at 8:11 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Colangelo

Board Secretary

Barbara Marciano

Recording Secretary






